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[Dr. McKinley, message #4 REALITY RELATIONSHIPS / Attitude ] 
…looking in the newspaper to find an article in USA Today’s newspaper, 
actually a subsidiary of Florida today a…, actually USA Today was born 
right in Central Florida in Melbourne, Florida; I lived in that area for a 
number of years and still a…, read some of the news from there. But 
yesterday I came across an article that simply said this: 
 
“Colleges offer classes on relationships.” 
 
And it went on to describe an escalating trend in college curriculum these 
days to offer a variety of classes that basically center around the 
concept of relationships 101. It says research is that a…, it’s not just 
important for students to know that relationships will make them happy in 
life, but that so much of the health and the well-being of life is 
dependent upon the quality and the well-being of our relationships. It 
went on to say a…, psychology professor from Pepperdine University in 
Malibu that the thinking is the earlier people learn relationship skills 
the better they’ll be in all of life. 
 
Leslie _______ a professor at Seattle Pacific University was quoted in 
this article as saying: 
 
“Students are often more focused on relationship qualities than they are 
even their careers in these days.” 
 
And then Robert _________ assistant professor at Santa Clara University 
said: 
 
“The longer I live, the more I realize that the hardest thing is just 
relationships.” 
 
Now these are all college professors from a…, as though it were, a…, 
secular universities simply saying that as we look, as we examine, as we 
observe what’s going on in life we realize that what people are needing 
help with is not just greater knowledge, but greater skill and skill in-
particular in the area of relationships. And so I share that with you 
today because that’s exactly what we’ve been talking about every week at 
Power Lunch, we’re talking about Reality Relationships, because the 
reality of life is that your relationships are going to have more to do 
with your life quality, your life character and your overall sense of life 
well-being than any other feature whatsoever. Now we’ve been talking the 
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last two weeks about positive things that we can do to build our 
relationships. But today I want us to flip the coin as though it were and 
begin to examine some of the things that we often do in relationships that 
are negative things, things that are destructive, things that injure and 
impair the relationship of our lives and in particular I want us to look 
today at the subject of attitude…attitude…attitude is essential and is 
everything in life. How many of you believe that statement? Attitude is 
just everything in life. I mean an attitude makes all the difference in 
how you see, how you respond, how you relate to someone or some thing in 
your life. 
 
Did you hear about the guy who was given a parrot for his birthday? He got 
this parrot, it was a wonderful gift but he had one problem, it was a 
parrot that had a bad attitude and to top that off it seemed that every 
time the parrot said anything he said it with an expletive and so here 
this guy gets a gift of a wonderful bird but this bird’s a bird with 
attitude and a bird with a lot of mouth and the guy was frustrated. So he 
tried to do everything that he could to try to improve the life quality 
and the life condition of that parrot. He always played soft music, he 
spoke in very a…, kind and very gracious tones to the bird, but everything 
he did the bird just got worse and escalated a…, in the way that he 
responded and so one day finally out of frustration the guy simply grabbed 
the bird, he shook the bird, he threw the bird in the freezer and slammed 
the door. Suddenly he heard all kinds of things commin out of that 
freezer, I mean every kind of word you can imagine, every kind of squawk 
and screech and then it got quiet. He stood there for just a minute, he 
suddenly began to fear that maybe he had injured the bird, he opened the 
door the parrot hopped out, hopped on to his arm and said, “Sir I’m so 
sorry for the horrible behavior that I’ve exhibited since arriving in your 
home.” [pause for slight audience laughter] He was shocked. He thought 
what in the world have I done and then about that time the parrot looked 
at him and said, “I just have one questions though, what did that chicken 
do that was in there?” [more laughter] Well, some of you guys know some 
birds with bad attitudes in life. But if it’s true that attitude is 
everything in life then certainly it impacts not only the areas of life, 
it can impact our relationships. 
 
I wanna read to you something that a…, Chuck Swindoll, a wonderful Bible 
teacher in this community a…, has said bout attitude. He said: 
 
“Words can never adequately convey the incredible impact of our attitude 
towards life. The longer I live the more convinced I become that life is 
10% of what happens to us and 90% of how we respond to it. I believe the 
single most significant decision I can make on a day-to-day basis is my 
choice of attitude. It is more important than my past, my education, my 
bankroll, my successes or failures, fame or pain, what other people think 
of me of say about me, my circumstances or my po…position. Attitude keeps 
me going or cripples my progress, it alone fuels my fire or assaults my 
hopes. When my attitude is right there is no barrier too high, no valley 
too, no dream too extreme, no challenge too great for me.” 
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Well said, attitude is everything in life. But may I simply say to you 
today that attitude is everything in relationships. If attitude is so 
important in life, the way that we respond to life, how much more 
important is the issue of attitude in the way that we relate to people and 
attitude is the most important of all issues in your relationships. If you 
have good attitudes you can build great relationships. Great attitudes, 
good attitudes build great teams, they build great businesses, they build 
great churches, they build great families, but I’ve gotta tell you bad 
attitudes destroy. Never, never, never…I have talked with so many people 
in relational conflict in the years of my life and ministry and certainly 
a lot of that has been in the most intense environment, the area of their 
marriage and of their family and I have yet to ever have anyone come and 
say to me, you know I just love to be around him, I just love to be around 
her they have such a bad attitude. [slight laughter] I…I’ve never had 
anybody say that to me. Now I’ve had a lot of people communicate to me 
they love people with a good attitude, but never have I had anybody say 
that they liked or were attracted to somebody with a bad attitude. 
 
And so that brings me to the 3rd essential reality in Reality Relationships 
and what is that 3rd essential if I’m going to get real and get right in my 
relationships? Here it is, you will never build great relationships by 
indulging bad attitudes. YOU WILL NEVER BUILD GREAT RELATIONSHIPS BY 
INDULGING BAD ATTITUDES. Now you know about indulgence don’t you? Yes? Nod 
means yes, you do know about it, I mean yesterday was Valentine’s did we 
indulge a little bit? How many of you had at least one pound of chocolate, 
I mean piece of chocolate yesterday? How many, I wanna know how many of 
you had one piece of chocolate, okay? That’s a…, by far the majority of 
this room, it’s not unanimous, but it’s most of us in this room. We’ve all 
indulged a little bit, probably some of us had more than we really would 
care to tell anybody, but we begin to give our lives to indulgences. Some 
of them can be fun, some of them can be enjoyable, but there are some 
indulgences in life that if you allow them to occur will absolutely become 
destructive and one of the most destructive of all indulgences in life is 
the indulgence of a bad attitude. So what I want us to do today is I want 
us to start and I want us to examine the attitudes that destroy our 
relationships. That’s the first thing we’re gonna talk about, to examine 
the attitudes that destroy our relationships and then we’re gonna talk 
about some things that we can do to try to buoy, to strengthen, to change 
our attitudes so that we can make a positive difference a…, today and in 
the days to come. 
 
Now what are the attitudes that destroy our relationships? Well, we’ve 
based everything we’ve been doing in this series on the one great chapter 
on love in Bible, 1st Corinthians chapter 13 and as we’ve looked there at 
1st Corinthians 13 we’ve been investigating the properties, the qualities, 
the essentials that build the relationships and the things that destroy 
relationships and just as we read last week in 1st Corinthians in verse 4 
that: 
 
Love is patient and love is kind… 
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That same verse in the second half gives us these 3 negative prohibitives 
about love. This is what it says, let’s look at it: 
 
…love does not… 
 
What? 
 
…envy, love does not parade itself, love is not puffed up; 
 
Am I by myself? I need some help here guys. Take a quick…quick…take a 
quick drink of water or a sip of tea, okay let’s do it again: 
 
…love does not envy, loves does not parade itself, love is not puffed up; 
 
Wow, yes, thank you, I appreciate that, heh, I’ll give you more on that in 
a little bit, that was just a…a quick commercial. So… 
 
…love does not envy, it does not parade itself, it is not puffed up; 
 
Now when we talk about these things we’re talking about the things that 
destroy the love in so many of our lives. In fact I’d love to just 
subtitle that, HOW TO LOOSE THAT LOVING FEELING. I don’t care who your 
relating to in your life, I don’t care whether it’s your husband or your 
wife, it’s your business associate or whether it’s a friend or a family 
member; if you wanna loose the loving feeling here’s how you do it you let 
these 3 things come to bear in life. 
 
#1 LET ENVY ENSNARE YOUR THOUGHTS. If you let envy ensnare your thoughts, 
envy will destroy your relationship. There’s a Latin proverb that says: 
 
“Envy is the enemy of honor. It is the resentment of the good fortunes of 
others.” 
 
It is the enemy of honor. If you’re gonna build a good relationship you 
have to have R-E-S-P-E-C-T, you have to have some respect, you have to 
have some honor. Even if you don’t agree with everything or like 
everything about someone else, one of the things that helps to build good 
relationships is to have a spirit of honor, but envy is the exact opposite 
of honor, it eclipses the radiance of good things in the lives of others 
in order to keep them in the shadows of my own selfishness and therefore 
if I allow envy to rule and to command my life, envy will destroy me. 
 
Not long ago I was reading a…a book on relationships and I came across 
this little story, I thought I’d share it with you. It says: 
 
“When George Burns and Gracie Allen first teamed up on stage to perform a 
comedy act in the 1930’s he had the experience and she was new to the 
business. George took the lead and had Gracie feed him the straight lines 
while he told all the jokes, but the act was a total disaster. ‘The 
trained seal got more applause’ George Burns said. The next night George 
took the straight line and gave Gracie all the laugh lines and the rest is 
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showbiz history. As George put it, ‘I ask Gracie about her brother and she 
talked for the next 38 years.’ First on stage, then on radio, then on TV, 
the real life and stage couple played their roles to the hilt. She was a 
befuddled wife, he was an exasperated husband and all the while Gracie was 
the center of attention telling the jokes while George worked the setups 
for her lines. For George Burns standing out of the spotlight in the act 
while his wife was the center of the show was simply a recognition of 
ability, ‘Gracie had a talent the audience loved, I had a talent the 
audience didn’t, I knew how to write it, she knew how to say it. Gracie 
got all the laughs and that was all right with me because we split the 
salaries and that was good too.’ They were married for 4 decades until 
Gracie passed away. George Burns always wanted her recognized as the star 
of the show, he said, ‘Gracie should always have the top billing.’” 
 
Well, as I read that I read it in a place where there was a report with 
it, by…done by Romero and Medina in 2001 that said: 
 
“People who feel a sense of competition or envy with their partner are 37% 
less likely to feel that their relationship is good or satisfying.” 
 
You know if you are constantly in competition with people in your life and 
in your world then you’re not ever gonna have a good relationship with 
that person. It doesn’t matter what role or relationship you may have 
competition, that is personal competition, I’m not talking about the fact 
that you’re not in a competitive business arena and all those things that 
have to be balanced, but I’m talking about just competing against someone 
else head to head for your value as a person over their value as a person 
is something that will ultimately destroy you. You see nobody envies and 
has a breakthrough in their relationship when people envy they have 
breakdowns in their relationships and the word envy actually carried the 
idea of seething or boiling or churning within. It’s a relationship that 
is being impacted by the boiling waters of resentment. Now what is it that 
we envy about others? What are the things that you and I find ourselves 
caught in this cycle of envy concerning? Well let me just name a few. 
 
We envy the attention that others get. 
We envy the appearance that others have. 
 
By the way did you…did you see this article yesterday, it was all over the 
Internet and was a…, in the newspaper early this week? Did you see that 
there’re a whole set of dating services out there today that have photos 
for celebrity look-alikes and if you wanna date Brad Pitt or Jennifer 
An…Anesten you can simply go on line and find somebody that looks like em 
and begin to hook up with em on line. I mean how sick is that? I can’t get 
the real thing but I’m comin after you baby. [audience laughter] I mean 
there’s just somethin really sick about that. I mean we envy people’s 
attention, their…the appearance. 
 
We envy the awards. 
We envy the acceptance others give them. 
We envy their aptitudes. 
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We envy their address. 
We envy their achievements. 
We envy their abilities. 
We envy their associations. 
We envy their age. 
We envy their acquisitions. 
We envy their automobiles 
 
I mean how far do I need to go? That’s just the “A’s” I haven’t even 
gotten to the “B’s.” Speaking of their automobile I saw this on a tag one 
time: 
 
“Easy To Envy Me” 
 
It’s quite a vanity plate isn’t it? You see we tend to envy others and if 
you allow envy to come into your life envy will ultimately be an attitude 
that will destroy your relationships. William Sp…Shakespeare said this: 
 
“Make not your thoughts prisons.” 
 
Many of us are in prison to our thoughts, because the only things that 
we’re thinking about is envy. We become prisoners to patterns of thought 
that not only consume, but condemn and re…and destroy us. Now long ago I 
preached a message about forgiveness and I had a…, man write me an e-mail 
and in that e-mail he gave me a little statement, I thought it was so 
great. He said: 
 
“Resentment…” 
 
And that’s what envy is, the boiling waters of resentment. 
 
“Resentment is like drinking a poison and waiting for the other person to 
die.” 
 
Heh, it just doesn’t happen, it destroys you, it destroys your ability to 
love, it destroys your ability to feel, it destroys your ability to relate 
and envy is something that will ensnare you. That’s why the writer of the 
Proverbs, Solomon said it this way:  [14:30] 
 
…Envy is rottenness to the bones. 
 
You’re sick inside and you can’t have a good relationship with the bad 
attitude of envy. 
 
There’s a second thing that we talk about here that is one of the things 
that destroys relationships and it’s not only the envy that will ensnare 
our thoughts, but it is the…to PUT OUR PRIDE ON PARADE. Love, the Bible 
says does not parade itself. To parade around, now, you know the phrase, 
everybody loves a parade, right? It’s true, everybody loves a parade 
except when I’m the only person in the parade and I’m parading myself 
around and nobody wants to stand on the sidelines and see that parade and 
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nobody in your life wants to stand around while you parade yourself. Pride 
destroys relationships, it’s an inflated and exaggerated sense of self-
importance, it’s an obsession with my needs at the expense of others and 
their needs. That’s why the writer in Proverbs says again, Proverbs 16:18… 
 
Pride comes before destruction, And a arrogant spirit before a fall. 
 
Pride…before destruction, And an arrogant spirit before the fall. 
 
Boy was there ever an incredible picture of that in the news this week. 
Did you hear about the guy who decided on Valentine’s Day to propose at 
center court of the Orlando Magic Game? Hum? Well, let me just read you 
the article: 
 
“The unified…unidentified man asked his girlfriend to marry him in front 
of thousands of fans at the Magic’s 97-94 victory over the New Orleans 
Hornets at the Price Waterhouse Center. The man who was standing on the 
court dropped to a knee and asked the woman to marry him. Instead of 
answering the woman who appeared to be in tears, appeared stunned, turned 
and ran off the court with her face in her hands. There’s no word today on 
whether the Valentine’s proposal was accepted or denied.” [audience 
laughter] 
 
Now I don’t know what that was all about. Maybe she was thinking you gotta 
do better than a hot dog and a diet Coke if you’re gonna marry me. I mean 
maybe that was all that it was. I don’t know, but I’ll tell you what I do 
know he decided he would parade around and when he paraded, his parade 
ended right in the middle of center court in front of a whole bunch of 
people watching as she ran away. You see you don’t build great 
relationships on pride. You don’t build great relationships by saying I 
need you for what you do for me. You don’t build great relationships by 
trying to make other people the ornaments and the actors in the scene that 
makes you the star. See, when we try to do that we destroy the very basis 
of what we need in relationships and the more we brag and the more we 
boast of our own achievements and accomplishments, the more we draw 
attention to ourselves, frankly the more we push other people away from 
us. So what are the things that destroy relationships? What are the 
attitudes? It’s when we ensnare our thoughts with envy, it’s when we put 
pride on…pride on parade and then… 
 
It’s when we INFLATE OURSELF WITH OUR OWN IMPORTANCE. You say, well what’s 
the difference between that and pride? Well, pride can be just an evil 
indulgence, but that inflated sense of importance can be a sincere sense 
of…of wanting to do good and be good, but just being out of bounds, just 
being larger than life in what you’re doing and trying to do with others. 
The Bible tells us in 1st Corinthians 8 in verse 1: 
 
…Knowledge puffs up, but love builds up. 
 
Did you ever notice how easy it is when you get a little knowledge about 
something, you get a little puffed up about it. It might even be something 
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good, factual truth, but you’re just a little puffed up. Somebody 
discovers that I…you know I had to learn this in ministry because 
obviously I’ve spent a lot of my time studying the Scripture, studying 
biblical language and studying biblical background, but I’ll have somebody 
who becomes new in the faith and is a new believer and they’ll run up to 
me and…and they’ll say to me, listen pastor I gotta tell you what I 
learned, look at what I found today in the Word of God and they start 
sharing that verse with me and there’re two ways I can respond; I can 
either get really turned on and excited and encourage them or I can say I 
learned that about 20 years ago. You see knowledge puffs up, but love 
builds up and the problem is a lot of us have an inflated sense of our own 
importance and we get intoxicated with it. 
 
I brought a little somethin to help me remind us all about how we tend to 
do this…watch… [blows up balloon] The guys at Team…Team Impact do this 
with a hot water bottle, they actually openly blow it up, I mean explode 
it, it…it’s a very a…, uncomfortable feeling to watch them blow up that 
big rubber water bottle and then just blow up there on the stage. But a…, 
since I can’t do a water bottle I can do this balloon. But you know what? 
This balloon is a great example of what it means to have an inflated sense 
of importance. But do you know what you tend to do when you have an 
inflated sense of your own importance? You tend to go around to people and 
here’s what you do. [lets the air out of balloon] And one day they look at 
you and just say well, you know, what did you expect? They were just 
inflated. They were just overbuilt, they were overdone and people don’t 
like to be around people who are always promoting themselves, not only 
parading themselves but they’re puffed up. You see these are the 
attitudes, ladies and gentlemen, that destroy our lives every day and when 
we act out of envy and we act out of pride and when we act out of an 
indulged sense of importance, what we end up doing is not building 
relationships, we end up destroying, they are repulsive to us and we are 
repulsive to others. There’s a passage of Scripture in the gospel of Luke, 
chapter 18, that every time I read it, it just…it just kinda, you know, 
just kinda turns my stomach inside. Jesus was talking about a…, two men 
who went up to the temple to pray and one of those men was a religious 
man, he was a Pharisee, he was well trained and well versed in the 
Scripture. The other man was a, frankly he was kind of a shifty business 
guy. He’d actually made some money off of taking advantage of some others 
and frankly he didn’t have a very good reputation. He was a tax collector 
in that day, but the Bible tells us in verse 10: 
 
10“The two man went to the temple complex to pray, one a Pharisee, the 
other the tax collector. 11The Pharisee took his stand and was praying like 
this…” 
 
He’s standin up in the temple and this is what he’s praying. 
 
“…’God I thank You that I’m not like other people–greedy and unrighteous, 
adulterers and even like that tax collector. 12I fast twice a week; I give 
a tenth of everything I get.’ 13But the tax collector standing far off 
would not even raise his eyes to heaven, but kept striking his chest and 
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saying, ‘God, turn your wrath from me a sinner!’ 14I tell you, this one 
went down to his house justified rather than the other; because everyone 
who exalts himself will be humbled, and the one who humbles himself will 
be exalted.” 
 
If you indulge humility in your life, boy you’ll have an attitude that’ll 
build some great relationships. But if you indulge the attitudes of envy, 
and of pride and of self inflation you are going to destroy relationships 
and frankly you’re not ever gonna build good relationships. That is a fact 
of life! Your attitude has everything to do with your relationships. 
 
Well, I think we talked about that so let’s just turn the corner and let’s 
try to put it back together and let’s emphasize the habits that build your 
relationships. What are the habits that build relationships? We know what 
tears it down, but if these are the things that tear it down, what are 
some simple strategies that you and I can take out of here today that 
might MAKE A DIFFERENCE IN THE WAY THAT WE COMMUNICATE IN ATTITUDE to 
other people? Let me give you several things that will build, that will 
lift your relationships. 
 
#1 LEARN TO LOOK AT OTHERS THROUGH A TELESCOPE, WHILE LOOKING AT YOURSELF 
THROUGH A MICROSCOPE. Do you know the way we live most of the time is just 
the opposite of that isn’t it? I’m always looking at you through the 
microscope and I’m saying you got all kinds of mess in here, you got all 
kinds of problems. But whenever something comes to me it’s kinda like, you 
know, just don’t look too close. No, see you’ve got to learn to change 
your perspective and the change of perspective is beginning to look at 
others through the telescope, looking at myself through the microscope. 
I’m examining my attitude more than I’m examining all the other things 
that I might tend to…to try to weight on you and to hang on your as the 
problems in my relationship. So look at others through a telescope while 
looking at yourself through a microscope. 
 
Secondly, if you wanna be able to build relationships IDENTIFY SOMETHING 
YOU ADMIRE IN ANOTHER PERSON AND EXPRESS IT FREQUENTLY. Don’t focus on the 
things that are…are…that are injurious and painful, but find things that 
you like. If honor builds relationships, find something to honor, that 
becomes of value, that you appreciate in someone else and every time 
you’re around that person find a way to promote, to enhance, to encourage 
that value in that person. John Maxwell, incredible book…books a…, written 
on leadership always talks about putting a value on the head of every 
employee that you have in your organization. I believe he’s right on 
target with that, putting a value on the heads of your children, a value 
on the head of your mate. Whatever you do you have a value that you try to 
uphold and to esteem in that person’s life and if you will identify 
something of value in people’s lives around you and constantly give focus 
to it, it will make a difference. 
 
#3 FIND WAYS TO TURN CONVERSATIONS FROM ME TO YOU. This is something that 
I do try to practice personally and a…, I’m not always the best at it, but 
it’s something that I intentionally try to practice in my relationships 
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whenever I meet people, because I do meet a lot of people and I’m in a 
position, a platform of opportunity of speaking and…and often times as a 
pastor or as a speaker I’ll be introduced and all these things are said 
and they’re nice things and I appreciate all those things I just don’t 
want em to go to my head. But when I’m introduced I’ll meet someone, but 
you know something I try specifically to do when I meet people for the 
first time is to say, tell me about you. I don’t wanna talk about me, I 
wanna talk about you. Tell me about you, tell me something that I need to 
know about you, let me know more…let’s talk about you, not talking about 
me. How many country music fans have I got in here? I’ve got some country 
music fans? All of you know Toby _____ song? I Wanna Talk About Me! Let me 
just read you the chorus. 
 
       I wanna talk about me, 
       Wanna talk about I, 
       Wanna talk about number one. 
       Oh me, oh my, 
       What I think, 
       What I like, 
       What I know, 
       What I want, 
       What I see. 
       I’d like talking about you, 
       Usually, but occasionally, 
       I wanna talk about me. 
       I wanna talk about me. 
 
Does that sing…song ring the bell for any of you in here, huh? You see the 
bottom line in life that’s really what we wanna talk about. I wanna talk 
about me! But you see the secret to building a great relationship is not 
havin an attitude that says I wanna talk about me. You go around singin 
that song I can just tell you all day long people are gonna say, fine, 
you, yourself and you can just get together and talk about you. [audience 
laughter] You see it’s finding a way to add value and finding a way to 
talk about others. 
 
And then finally THANK GOD FOR HIS GOODNESS IN YOUR LIFE. Thank God for 
His goodness. You know thankful people are humble people, they really are. 
A proud person…person who builds in their heart with pride a…, 
they’re…they’re not able to be thankful, they’re not able to a…, to be 
able to encourage others by the way that they respond, the way they talk, 
the things that they do and yet if you’re a humble person, humility will 
enable you and empower you to make a positive difference in life. Always 
thing about the things that you’re thankful for. You see the reason that 
we envy is because we’re not grateful. The reason that we’re pride is 
because we don’t realize where we’ve received what we have. The reason 
that we inflate our own importance is because we get that all out of 
perspective. Do you remember what Jesus said about that tax collector and 
about that Pharisee? That those two men went away differently and then the 
Bible said that we need to focus on being humble. I love the way that 
James says it in James 4:10… 
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Humble yourselves unto the sight of the Lord and He will lift you up. 
 
You quit tryin to promote yourself. You let your attitude be an attitude 
of gratitude and goodness and well-being. You become a person with the 
right attitude, let me tell you, you’ll have to swat flies to get people 
off of you. People love to be around people with a great attitude. People 
wanna say this is my friend, you need to know him, you need to know her 
and what they’re saying between the lines is, because their attitude makes 
a difference in life. John…James Allen said this: 
 
“All that you achieve and all that you fail to achieve is the direct 
result of your own thoughts.” 
 
And might I add attitudes. Reality Relationships / Attitude has everything 
to do with your relationships. 


